
January 9, 2023 

 
The Carroll County Board of Supervisors held their Organizational and regular monthly 
meeting on January 9, 2023, in the Board Meeting Room of the Carroll County 
Governmental Center. 
 
Members Present:    
   Rex L. Hill 
   Tracy Moore 
   Ronnie Collins  
   Jody Early 
   Joey Dickson 
   Robbie McCraw 
 
Others:  Michael Watson 
   Crystal Adams 
   Justin Martin 
   Steve Durbin 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Mr. Watson called the meeting to order at 5:05 p.m. 
 
Mr. Collins lead in invocation and pledge. 
 
ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN 
 
Mr. Watson opened the floor for nominations for Chairman. 
 
Mr. Dickson nominated Mr. Moore. 
 
With no other nominations, Mr. Dickson made a motion, seconded by Mr. HIll to elect 
Mr. Moore as Chairman.   

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill    
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
ABSTAIN: Tracy Moore 
 
ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRMAN 
 
Mr. Moore opened the floor for nominations for Vice Chair. 
 
Mr. Dickson made a motion, seconded by Mr. McCraw to elect Mr. Early as Vice Chair. 

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Joey Dickson   Robbie McCraw 
  Ronnie Collins   
 
NAYS: None 
 
ABSTAIN: Jody Early 
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SET MEETING TIME AND DATE 
 
Mr. Collins made a motion, seconded by Mr. Hill to hold the meeting on the 2nd Monday 
of each month with Closed Session beginning at 6:00 and Open Session beginning at 
7:00 p.m. 

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
RULES OF PROCEDURES/ CODE OF ETHICS / NON-DISCLOSURE 
 
Mr. Moore told the Crystal has sent the Non-Disclosure and Code of Ethics out for 
everyone. 
 
CLOSED SESSION – PURSUANT TO VIRGINIA CODE SECTION 2.2-3711 
 
Mr. McCraw made a motion, seconded by Mr. Dickson, to enter into Closed Meeting 
under Section 2.2-3711- A7, A8 
 
A (7) Consultation with legal counsel and briefings by staff members or consultants 
pertaining to actual or probable litigation, where such consultation or briefing in open 
meeting would adversely affect the negotiating or litigating posture of the public body. 
For the purposes of this subdivision, "probable litigation" means litigation that has been 
specifically threatened or on which the public body or its legal counsel has a reasonable 
basis to believe will be commenced by or against a known party. Nothing in this 
subdivision shall be construed to permit the closure of a meeting merely because an 
attorney representing the public body is in attendance or is consulted on a matter. 

A (8) Consultation with legal counsel employed or retained by a public body regarding 
specific legal matters requiring the provision of legal advice by such counsel. Nothing in 
this subdivision shall be construed to permit the closure of a meeting merely because 
an attorney representing the public body is in attendance or is consulted on a matter. 

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
COME OUT OF CLOSED SESSION 
 
Mr. McCraw made a motion to come out of Closed Session.  Mr. Dickson seconded the 
motion. 
 
Roll call vote was as follows: 
 
AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
CERTIFICATION OF CLOSED SESSION 
 
Mr. Moore certified Closed Session with the following Resolution: 
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WHEREAS, the Carroll County Board of Supervisors convened a Closed Session this 
date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and on the motion to close the meeting in 
accordance with the Virginia Freedom of Information Act; 
 
WHEREAS, Section 2.2-3711(D) of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by the 
Board of Supervisors that such Closed Session was conducted in conformity with 
Virginia law. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Carroll County Board of Supervisors 
hereby certifies that, to the best of each member’s knowledge, (I) only public business 
matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under the Virginia Freedom 
of Information Act were heard, discussed or considered in the Closed Session to which 
this certification applies, and (II) only such business matters as were identified in the 
motion by which this Closed Session was convened were heard, discussed, or 
considered in the meeting to which this certification applies. 

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
PROCLAMATION 
 
Mr. Hill made a motion, seconded by Mr. McCraw to make a Proclamation recognizing 
all Carroll County Law Enforcement since today is National Law Enforcement 
Appreciation Day.    

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
Mr. Moore thanked everyone for their service, not only law enforcement but EMS as 
well.  We appreciate everything you do.   
 
AUDIT PRESENTATION 
 
Mr. Jones told that he is the partner in charge of the audit.  You have some documents 
in front of you.  There is an insert before page 2 that talks about the reports that we 
issue as part of your financial statements.  The first one starts on page 2 of the audit 
report and it is the Independent Audit Report.  It is a clean unmodified report, highest 
level of assurance that you can receive.  It does talk about a new governmental 
accounting standard board pronouncement Gatsby 87 that dealt with leases, which was 
not a very nice pronouncement.  There is a lot of work involved in this standard, no only 
by Justin and his staff but from the audit standpoint.  It requires you to book a lease 
where you didn’t have to before.  It adds a little debt to your financial statement, but it 
doesn’t affect the bottom number per say.  The impact is the note disclosure.   
 
The second report is in the back of the annual comprehensive financial report.  It is the 
yellow book opinion, the report on compliance and other matters of internal control.  It is 
a clean report, no material compliance findings, no internal control issues. Last year we 
had the one finding and this year it has been removed.  Lastly on page 125 is our report 
on compliance on each major program, single audit report.  It is a clean unmodified 
report, no compliance issued.  All three are clean reports.  There is a letter that is 
communication to those in charge of governance and this is required by auditing 
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standards.  It is a summary of the audit process and is a clean report.  It talks about the 
adoption of Gatsby 87.  On page 5 are management comments.  These do not need to 
be included in the audit but are significant enough to report to management.  We have a 
couple recommendations.  They are minor comments.  On page 7 is an equity analysis, 
the county’s books are kept on two different bases of accounting, full accrual basis and 
modified accrual.  Net position for the county for governmental activities is about $53.8 
million and the county shows positive balances for all three of those categories.  Net 
investment capital assets is $23 million and that is the amount you have invested in 
your fixed assets, it is not a number that you can use.  The restricted balance is up this 
year and included in that is Opioid.  That money will come to the county over the next 
15 years, and it is restricted for specific uses.  Unrestricted is $30.2, five years ago that 
number was $6.3 million so you have been able to increase that.  Down below is your 
modified accrual short term basis this is exhibit three.  You can see from this schedule 
that your capital assets and long-term data are removed from this schedule, its more of 
a short term perspective.  This is what we look at when we try to figure out if a county 
has healthy finances.  The total fund balance is about $31.7 million, some is committed 
for CIP and the unassigned is about $27.7.  The county has done a good job increasing 
its fund balance.  The percentage is about 33% including school.  Next is the summary 
of the general fund for 5 years.  In 2022 total revenues are $49.8 million, increase of 4% 
over the past 5 years.  A lot of that is due to federal funds coming in Cares and ARPA 
and that is causing the increase.  Total expenditures are $42 million.  Over the 5 year 
the expenditures are flat.  The cash balance at the end of the year is about $21 million.  
A good question may be why is our fund balance so much higher than our cash 
balance.  The due date was extended until the end of July and that cash had not come 
in but we do go out 60 days and pull those back in.   
 

Mr. Moore asked on the ending fund balance, is that without the CIP money. 

Mr. Jones responded yes, that is without CIP.  Some graphs were reviewed.  The 
school had a lot of money being thrown at them to so it decreased the amount the 
county needed to provide.  Its not that the county actually gave them less, its just that 
they needed less after all the accruals.  I am sure the budgeted number was similar to 
what it was in years past.  You can see that most of the budget is spent on public safety 
and education is right there with it, followed by health and welfare.  The county’s debt in 
my opinion looks good.  Last thing is new things coming out, for fiscal year 2023 the 
county will adopt statement 91.  That will have a little bit of an impact, but I think it will 
make the counties books a little easier.  There is also number 96 dealing with 
subscription-based technology with lease arrangements.  That is all I have. 
 
Mr. Moore told we appreciate you coming to see us.  
 
FIRE & RESCUE UPDATE 
 
Mr. Bergeron thanked the Board for the opportunity to be here tonight.  In the handout 
there some things that we would like to address going forward.  As of November on the 
2022 response data, we had 4797 calls for service, 3950 are medical and 847 were fire 
or technical rescue.  We want to look at our overall operations, regional training 
opportunities, efficient growth with our CIP planning, what is taking place within 
Emergency Management and Community Partnerships.  With our operations, we are 
pursuing a grant opportunity for recruitment and retention. The goal would be to find an 
aspect of marketing county departments and steps for the volunteer application 
process.  We have talked about revising our first responder program and have a 
meeting scheduled with Dr. Edsell.  He county has just finished up an EMT basic class 
and of those new students we have several volunteer fire members and what will 
hopefully be newly volunteer rescue members.  Another issue is daytime call coverage.  
We are working to address for fire and ems response and includes staffing an 
apparatus during peak work hours.  Statistically our data shows that the majority of our 
volunteers are back in the area by 4:00 p.m. and answering calls. The Regional Training 
Opportunity has been in the works and we are looking at Carroll, Galax and Grayson to 
go into a twice a year training.  We would offer FFI and EMT basic and then FF2 and 
EMT advanced.  The success in that already is that between the three localities we 
have several certified and well experienced staff members and volunteers that are 
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capable of instruction.  It has been a concern and discouragement to have to travel so 
far to get some of the training.  Pipers Gap Volunteer Rescue has led the way for a long 
time in offering continuing education hours.  By putting an investment into our local 
resources we have an opportunity across the three localities to benefit to create 
sustainability for our personnel.  In the CIP Planning, we will continue to work with 
county leadership to access those needs and prioritize.  On Emergency Management, 
one of the biggest things is updating for the Hazardous Mitigation Plan.  We will be 
adding the tornado that happened in March and the extreme temperature event that just 
happened.  We will work with the National Weather Service and with VDEM.  We will be 
working on a revision to our I-77 mass casualty incident response plan with the 
resources and capabilities that we have.  Our volunteer fire departments have all 
purchased rescue jacks or strut systems as opposed to the old wooden blocks.  Finally, 
but certainly no least are our Community Partnerships and stakeholders.  We will 
continue to work with our community who benefit.  This past November we sat through 
a joint training with VDOT, VDEM and Virginia State Police for a large response to I-77. 
Tomorrow we will be sitting in on a shelter training with the Department of Social 
Services and the Red Cross at the VFW.  That will include some partners who are on 
our shelter list.  We will continue to work with the partners we do have.  During the cold 
weather event, we worked with Skyview Church extensively to have a warming shelter 
set up.  We had Laurel Fork Fire Department open for a few hours and they were 
addressed to where we had the large number of outages within the county.  We have a 
lot of planning and grant work to look into.  The biggest is to work on our recruitment 
and retention first.   
 
Mr. Moore asked if there is anything the County or County Administrators Office could 
do to get the shelters out to the public in advance.  I know we don’t always know until 
something happened.   
 
Mr. Bergeron told we can work on advertising.   
 
Mr. Moore told even if there was a number to call into.   
 
Mr. Bergeron told that one of his priorities is better notification to the public.  We do 
have the Emergency Services facebook page but not everyone uses facebook.  We are 
using everbridge and I am looking into Code Red.  We posted the office number on 
facebook as well as the number to the church.   
 
Mr. Moore told he appreciates the efforts.   
 
Mr. Collins told at one time there were disaster shelters I think through Red Cross.  If 
people knew they were there, like Lambsburg Community Center.  I knew it was open 
because I saw it on facebook but like Tracy said not everyone has it and uses it.   
 
Mr. Bergeron told our Emergency Operations Plan has the schools listed as primary 
shelters first and then there are secondary ones.  If we have an event and determine we 
need to open a shelter, we help but the Department of Social Services actually 
facilitates.     
 
CITIZENS TIME 

Mr. Bergaletta told this is about the Energix Solar Project.  There was a public meeting 
on December 7, 2022 at the Galax Library.  In the public notices they claimed that the 
projects had already been approved by the Carroll County Board of Supervisors.  The 
implication being that the Board of Supervisors had fully reviewed the details of the 
project and made sure that the county’s best interests had been addressed prior to 
approval.  Energix then stated that the approval is proceeding through the Virginia 
permit by rules process implying that the project was a done deal as far as the Board of 
Supervisors of Carroll County is concerned.  I have three questions, did the Board in 
fact approve the project as claimed by Energix.  Second, if the Board did not approve 
the project are they aware of the false claims.  Third, if the Board did not approve the 
project will the Board contact DEQ and mandate a new meeting.  They are looking for a 
thirty plus year commitment from Carroll County.  Truthfulness and transparency are 



January 9, 2023 

foundations of a good relationship.  Deception and subterfuge are not.  I have 
corresponded with the County Administrator and some members of the Board and 
would like to suggest that Carroll County place a moratorium on any large-scale solar 
land use until the county has a finalized plan in place.   
 
Maurine Mills told she appreciates the board for providing this public time so I can 
speak in favor of the business opportunity for solar renewables.  I support renewable 
solar projects because there are likely tax benefits for the county, they will bring 
business into the county and will likely bring jobs plus training.  Energix is based in 
Arlington with nearly 2 dozen solar projects across Virginia.  I am encouraged that 
Carroll County has an economic development opportunity that could work with a Virginia 
company.  Have they ran into problems, yes, but they are regulated by the Virginia 
Department of Environmental Quality under Administrative Code Title IX chapter 60, 
which is called small renewable energy projects permit by rule.  Energix Revewables 
fixed citations like erosion on their other projects for DEQ.  The company contracts with 
First Solar which is an Ohio business.  They say they are the largest solar manufacturer 
in the United States.  They source their raw materials; they manufacture panels and 
they do end of life recycling in their US facilities.  The company claims a 90% recovery 
rate of module materials for reuse.  They say they focus on community benefits and 
environmental protection, and they guarantee site decommissioning and restoration.  
They are also committed to buy American.  I called Administrator Watson in mid-
December because I was hearing opposition and I wanted to voice support and he 
graciously listened to me and gave me some project background.  I am here to voice my 
support for renewables.  I think this is necessary for Carroll County.  I am confident that 
Carroll County will trust but verify and you will do your due diligence and decide what is 
best for Carroll County.   
 
Shelly Bryant told that she is in the Fancy Gap District.  My neighbors are hurting.  The 
recent price increase by Appalachian Power has caused folks to choose between food, 
medication and keeping their lights on.  Many families had to choose between 
Christmas time events and having heat.  Some of us were lucky enough to use budget 
billing however most people are living paycheck to paycheck.  Families on fixed 
incomes, grandparents and single parents often make too much for government 
assistance but do not make enough money for their monthly electric bills.  I am asking 
each member to talk to your constituents and gather to find a solution.   
 
Janet Blanding told that she lives in Fancy Gap.  I return to repeat my support for solar 
energy product production to Carroll County.  My feelings are the same but I think the 
last month has demonstrated a couple things that show how much we need solar 
energy here.  AEP had a price increase that created hardships and I saw some people 
share that their bills were over $500.  I know that power is affected by a lot of factors 
and having some solar power added to the grid in our region doesn’t guarantee that 
prices will go down but I think that if they go before the Virginia SCC again they are 
going to have to prove that their costs have increased.  The frightening alarm that we 
got from AEP saying we could have rolling blackouts when it was so cold adds to my 
support.  They are really unsafe and dangerous for the most vulnerable people so 
adding more supply to meet demand could be helpful. 
 

MINUTES 

Mr. Dickson made a motion, seconded by Mr. Hill to approve the minutes. 

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
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CONSENT CALENDAR 

Mr. McCraw made a motion, seconded by Mr. Dickson to approve the Consent 
Calendar. 

Mr. Early asked if the Hillsville Fire Truck that is to be surplused, is that the one that we 
talked about. 

Mr. Watson replied yes, it is the large engine.   

Roll call vote was as follows 

AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Joey Dickson   Jody Early 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
PAYMENT OF INVOICES 

Mr. McCraw made a motion, seconded by Mr. Dickson to approve the payment of all invoices.   

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
ADVERTISEMENT OF TAX RATE 
 
Mr. Dickson made a motion, seconded by Mr. McCraw to authorize staff to advertise the 
Tax Rate. 

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS 
 
Mr. Dickson made a motion, seconded by Mr. McCraw to appoint Tracy Moore to 
CLEO. 

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill    
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
ABSTAIN: Tracy Moore 
 
Mr. Dickson made a motion, seconded by Mr. Collins to appoint Mr. Hill as the alternate 
to CLEO. 
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Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Tracy Moore    
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
ABSTAIN: Rex Hill 
 
Mr. McCraw made a motion, seconded by Mr. Dickson to reappoint Mr. Moore to District 
III. 

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill    
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
ABSTAIN: Tracy Moore 
 
Mr. Dickson made a motion, seconded by Mr. Hill to appoint Mr. Early as the alternate 
on District III. 

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
ABSTAIN: Jody Early 
 
Mr. Dickson made a motion, seconded by Mr. Collins to appoint Mr. Hill to the NRRWA.   

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Tracy Moore    
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
ABSTAIN: Rex Hill 
 
BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS 
 
Mr. Collins told that he had a citizen contact him to explain why I had made a motion to 
go back to once a year tax collection so I am going to explain.  I had lots of citizens 
reach out to me and ask me to approach the board and ask them to go back to once a 
year for several reasons.  First, they said they were concerned about getting them paid 
on time twice and risk paying penalty and interest two different times.  In combination 
with paying those taxes online, I don’t know if any of you have paid online but there is a 
pretty stiff percentage that you have to pay and if you have significant taxes like I did, 
that is not an option.  Secondly, and it is no disrespect to our County Administrator, I 
think we have the best County Administrator ever, but one of the arguments was we can 
invest and draw interest on it.  Same way, if that money stays in my bank account then I 
can invest it and make money on it.  The government is supposed to be for the people, I 
know we have to run the county.  It is my understanding when we mail those tax tickets, 
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it cost $25,000 to mail those out once a year.  And then there is the unknown added 
expense of the numerous hours that it takes the Treasurers Office to put that stuff 
together for people to come and stand in line, so those are my reasons for asking to go 
back to once a year.  We are not going to do that, we settled that but I wanted to ask.  I 
am pleased that in the PSA meeting we are going to put together a committee to 
address the problem with the pump station at Exit 1 which has been a problem for 
years, where we have been out of compliance with DEQ and are incurring penalties. 
What is the status of the Animal Shelter committee.   
 
Mr. Watson responded that we are still working on that.  The goal is to meet to see if we 
can establish a group. I will probably ask for someone from this Board to serve. 
 
Mr. Collins told I don’t like leaving lose ends.  Also, we have talked about what the cost 
is to subcontract the maintenance on our vehicles.  What is the status, I never did get 
an answer as to what it cost us to do it in house verses what it cost to subcontract.  
What are we doing? 
 
Mr. Watson told this will determine on when the bids go out this year.   There are plus 
and minus’.  We have about a breakeven point going on way or another.  The first year 
we were able to save money and it is getting closer now.  You are going to look at 
probably if it continues to increase to go back to doing our own.  If we do that, we have 
to bill to know where the cost is.  It was done by county employees and we are just too 
busy, we will have to look at hiring someone. 
 
Mr. Collins told when I came in office we had an issue of where county employees had 
been bonused on the wrong form.  Is that over, are all the penalty and interest done? 
 
Mr. Martin told we will not know until we get a bill from the IRS.  We corrected the W2’s 
and are just waiting on the IRS. 
 
Mr. Collins asked what it has cost the county to this point. 
 
Mr. Martin told at this point it is around $68,000.   
 
Mr. Collins told we talked about our Code of Conduct.  I would request time at the next 
meeting to talk about those.  What happens when those are broken.  I have had a lot of 
people speak out about solar, some in favor, some against.  I would like to hear from 
the solar company.  Thank you for speaking up about AEP.  I got the same letter that 
everyone else received.  I would like for us to do something, if there is something we 
can do. 
 
Mr. Hill told I think we can send a letter to the SCC to express our disapproval.  We can 
also send to our other elected officials.  Can Mr. Durbin enlighten us on the County 
Approval questions.  Our county approval is nonexistent.   
 
Mr. Durbin told that he is not aware that the county have given any formal approval.  
They have asked for a confirmation on what the county requires.  At this time the county 
only requires building and erosion and control and I think we have responded in the 
affirmative.  That is not to say that approval has been given.  For solar projects or 
battery solar storage projects the developer is suppose to contact the county and 
request the county and to my knowledge no companies have contacted the county and 
requested a meeting.  We can bring this to their attention and request that to happen.  
I’d be happy to prepare correspondence.   
 
Mr. Hill made a motion, seconded by Mr. McCraw to direct the County Attorney to 
prepare correspondence with the solar companies.   

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
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NAYS: None 
 
Mr. Hill thanked everyone for coming out.  Hope everyone had a Merry Christmas.  It 
was cold and my electricity was out during the cold period, but we survived.   
 
Mr. McCraw told I would like to reach out to our delegates at the State level regarding 
the AEP issue.  I thank Kevin and Chuck for being here tonight and all of the officers for 
what they do.  I really appreciate all of our EMS, volunteer rescue and fire.  I thank all 
the staff, they had a little mess at the complex to deal with.   
 
Mr. Dickson told I am looking forward to a new year.  I thank all the staff and the board 
for the work that you put in.  It is nice to see Kevin and Chuck, we appreciate what you 
do.   
 
Mr. Moore told I will reiterate what the rest of the Board has said.  I thank everyone, 
EMS, PSA, maintenance, every department got part of it during the Christmas break.  I 
want to thank the Board for another year as Chair.  I hope I don’t disappoint you this 
year. 
 
Mr. Early thanked everyone who was involved in the efforts during the cold snap.  My 
power was off as well.  I know that it has caused hardships with the electric bills.  It is an 
easy target to make AEP the bad man in this.  The consumer is always the end person 
that gets stuck with the bill.  AEP does rely on gas, coal and oil and my opinion is the 
war in Ukraine had nothing to do with it, but the policies of this Administration in 
Washington DC has everything to do with it.  We need to do something to require 
people to secure their trash before it falls off on the side of the road.  I would like to see 
us take some action so that doesn’t continue to happen. The senior parking lot has 
been fenced off at the High School.  Those students paid for those parking spaces, and 
they also paid to paint them.  I’ve been told the cost of the paint is close to $500.  We 
need to ask the School Board to reimburse at least a portion of that.  I think it was $10 
to buy the spot and maybe they could do something to give the students something 
back for the parking spaces that they have lost.  I think they need to compensate the 
seniors this year, perhaps they could provide them with free graduation gowns or 
reimburse them for a portion of what was spent on the parking spaces. 
 
CLOSED SESSION – PURSUANT TO VIRGINIA CODE SECTION 2.2-3711 
 
Mr. Early made a motion, seconded by Mr. McCraw, to enter into Closed Meeting under 
Section 2.2-3711- A3 
 

A (3) Discussion or consideration of the acquisition of real property for a public purpose, 
or of the disposition of publicly held real property, where discussion in an open meeting 
would adversely affect the bargaining position or negotiating strategy of the public body. 

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
COME OUT OF CLOSED SESSION 
 
Mr. Collins made a motion to come out of Closed Session.  Mr. Hill seconded the 
motion. 
 
Roll call vote was as follows: 
 
AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
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  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
CERTIFICATION OF CLOSED SESSION 
 
Mr. Moore certified Closed Session with the following Resolution: 
 
WHEREAS, the Carroll County Board of Supervisors convened a Closed Session this 
date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and on the motion to close the meeting in 
accordance with the Virginia Freedom of Information Act; 
 
WHEREAS, Section 2.2-3711(D) of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by the 
Board of Supervisors that such Closed Session was conducted in conformity with 
Virginia law. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Carroll County Board of Supervisors 
hereby certifies that, to the best of each member’s knowledge, (I) only public business 
matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirements under the Virginia Freedom 
of Information Act were heard, discussed or considered in the Closed Session to which 
this certification applies, and (II) only such business matters as were identified in the 
motion by which this Closed Session was convened were heard, discussed, or 
considered in the meeting to which this certification applies. 

Roll call vote was as follows: 

AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Mr. McCraw made a motion, seconded by Mr. Hill to adjourn the meeting. 
 
Roll call vote was as follows: 
 
AYES:  Rex Hill   Tracy Moore 
  Jody Early   Joey Dickson 
  Ronnie Collins  Robbie McCraw 
 
NAYS: None 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 
_____________________________________ 
Chairman 
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